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ITEM 1.
WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS
Caroline Selkirk welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Lindsay Mathie and Jim Chalmers from Information Statistics Division and Dawn Moss who was accompanying Mary Boyle. Apologies were noted.

ITEM 2.
MINUTES AND ACTIONS FROM 21 OCTOBER MEETING

AP:
John Froggatt to confirm attendance at Health Workforce 
Programme Board meeting
Deirdre Evans noted that her amendments had not been made to the minutes for the NDPIG meeting 21 October 2009.

AP: 
Minutes from NDPIG 21/10/09 to be amended to reflect Deirdre 



Evans’ changes
Deirdre Evans commented that in relation to BMT (outstanding action point 5) a breakdown on BMT had not been given and it should be allocated as overheads. Heather Knox explained that it would not be realistic to break down the figure.
With regard to outstanding action point number 13, in relation to the powers of NDPIG/SG to influence payment arrangements for families with CYP in specialist care, John Froggatt stated that we need to establish the scale of what is being proposed. 

Deirdre Evans stated that she had envisaged the group would make recommendations on current practice to establish standardised practice. She noted that the guidance on volunteers which Myra Duncan had passed on was very helpful.

It was observed that there is an inequity between Boards regarding what they are prepared to subsidise.
AP: 
NDPIG members to suggest who should sit on Deirdre Evans’ group looking at family subsistence

Discussion was had as to action point number 17, regarding vacancy control. It was agreed to update on the number of vacant posts in the next quarterly report (due end January). 
AP:
Quarter 3 reports to include update on number of vacant posts
Caroline Selkirk noted that the letter from John Froggatt to Regional Directors had been helpful in moving things along.
ITEM 3.
CLINICAL QUALITY INDICATORS: PROGRESS UPDATE
Jim Chalmers and Lindsay Mathie presented to the group on Clinical Quality Indicators. 
Caroline Selkirk stated that she was conscious of the fact that the NDPIG will have to justify how the money has been spent and noted that there were two types of indicators: one to measure improvements in service (clinical measures) and the other (measures for judgement) to provide ‘headlines’, which will be useful for political/media purposes. 
Caroline Selkirk invited comments from the clinical representatives.
David Simpson agreed that he thought it was useful: since the aim is to devolve specialist care, investment will directly affect the pattern of how emergency care can be delivered locally.
Jackie Sansbury highlighted that there is a substantial difference between monitoring elective and emergency care and both need to be considered.

Iain Wallace welcomed ISD’s work and mentioned that the Allergy proposal includes six bullet points which are the key indicators which matter to children. He highlighted the need for service specific as well as generic indicators, perhaps 5 per service, and suggested that these could be drawn from the minimum data sets being developed.
Heather Knox agreed that using generic then specific indicators makes sense. Data will vary depending on the service in question and she highlighted the need to be careful when applying generic indicators as this could lead to misleading results. Generic indicators should take account of specialty-specific issues.
Lindsay Mathie agreed that it is not practical to measure different services against each other.

Annie Ingram noted that whilst these indicators may be useful in the long term, their worth is limited in demonstrating benefit of investment so far. She suggested that the logic model was more beneficial in exhibiting quicker results for the shorter term. 

Jackie Sansbury suggested that it may be useful to work out what questions we will have to answer from the political audience and to match these to possible indicators. 

Edward Doyle noted the following:

· that it is important to focus on evidential not aspirational evidence;
· we need to work harder on measuring the ability to continue in education

and asked what the Scottish Government would want to see outcomes in the long and short term.

Jim Beattie commented that evidence-based indicators are hard to obtain but suggested this should not hold up the process and suggested that in the absence of evidence based indicators, measurement against an agreed set of standards would be an appropriate alternative. 
Coding of outpatients remains a challenge as the current system does not capture patients by specialty. 

John Froggatt suggested there was a timeline in this debate. Interim questions will be asked over the next 18 months, e.g.: How many frontline staff have been employed? Has access improved? Numbers of people being treated? How long are waiting times? 
Jackie Sansbury added that the Cabinet Secretary may wish to acknowledge that data is not always available but be in a position to say what additional services have been created.

Caroline Selkirk suggested that a clinical dashboard be drawn up and for discussions should take place with QIS as to how we best fit it into existing monitoring systems. The National Clinical Quality Group may be the best home for the NDP work.
AP:  
SG to provide list of ‘political’ indicators which it wishes to use to 
report on NDP progress
AP:
ISD to assess cost of collecting data not currently gathered and 
create a ‘dashboard’ of clinical indicators by March 2010
AP:
NDPIG members to provide any further comment on draft 
indicators to ISD

Item 4.
ADVANCED PRACTICE UPDATE
Mary Boyle presented to the group on current/ future demand and options in relation to Advanced Practice and asked the group for their thoughts. She confirmed that four notes of interest have been received from Scottish HEIs  to run the theory and practice modules. Four modules will be ready by March 2010.
Edward Doyle suggested that to attract numbers, a career structure for those who commit to this at Board and regional level is needed. He also said is should be offered in Scotland and that we need to accommodate the pressures of rural areas. 
Mary Boyle pointed out that the NHS structure places Advanced Practice at Level 7 and that they also had a careers day for it.
David Simpson said that the discussion was similar to General Paediatric Surgery and that there needs to be a clear line between education, training and service model i.e. we do not want to develop a workforce and then discover there are no positions available to them. 

Annie Ingram suggested the problem was circular in that the career framework may be there but until Boards create jobs and pathways, progress will be halted. She suggested starting with a post graduate certificate for people to build upon over time. Annie Ingram also mentioned that accessibility should be a factor, citing telemedicine in Dundee as an example and suggesting that there needs to be a community of practice.
Edward Doyle pointed out that many doctors may be reluctant to support this as their preferred model is for more doctors.
Caroline Selkirk suggested that the issue of career structure may be one we can facilitate through the regions, by Boards explicitly stating their intention to use Advanced Practice roles.
Heather Knox said she understands that CEL 28 is being revised but that it would be useful to know what workforce projections other regions are submitting and the expectations and assumptions behind it for Advanced Practitioners and suggested it may be worth bringing this into group discussion. Caroline Selkirk agreed that sharing information would be a good thing to do.
Annie Ingram recalled that the letter last year suggested a crisis situation: no speciality doctors in medical training and no career structure offering ‘stop-off’ points. There was also the issue of CCT holders and whether they would go into speciality doctor posts as there was nothing else for them but noted that these posts were at Foundation +2 years level. Annie mentioned the need to look across the Boards and suggested that we may need more advanced nurses but that the problem of backfill is an issue. She also noted that models may need to be altered for different places. 
Caroline Selkirk stated that an incremental approach may be helpful but that creating a career structure should be the main priority.

Mary Boyle informed the group that a Chief Nurse had been appointed and suggested that she should be invited to a future NDPIG meeting. 

AP:
Regions to discuss career structure for Advanced Practice 
Practitioners at local level and compare workforce projections 
across Regions
AP:
Mary Boyle to continue discussion with Regions regarding 
Advanced Practice and NDPIG to keep the matter on the agenda 
Item 5.
YEAR 3 PAN-SCOTLAND PROPOSALS
Caroline Selkirk asked the group whether there were any points of issue to raise in relation to the Year 3 pan-Scotland proposals. 

Item 5.1
Allergy

Lorraine Currie introduced the Allergy paper, explaining that it was the third draft. 

Deirdre Evans will approach QIS to ask if they would be willing to host the lead clinician but acknowledged that the location (NSD or QIS) is immaterial.
Annie Ingram reminded the group that the proposal is not for an MCN but for  a fixed term piece of work. She confirmed that, although it may not be obvious from the bid, the North is supportive of the Allergy plan overall. 

Caroline Selkirk summarised that regions have thought how best to stabilise the service; where it is to be hosted can be decided at a later date. Caroline agreed that it would be helpful if we did not refer to it as an MCN.
AP: 
Deirdre Evans to continue to liaise with NHS QIS about hosting 
the allergy post

Item 5.2
PID/HIV
Lorraine Currie explained that there are two elements to the paper: the pan-Scotland and the regional aspect. She stated that it proposes an MCN plus contribution to the HIV network. Lorraine Currie noted that there had been debate with regard to the Pharmacy post in Glasgow but said that as well as being a valuable post, savings could be made through it.

Caroline Selkirk explained that the Sub-group had agreed upon this issue at its meeting of 13 November 2009.
Lorraine Currie stated that there were comments from the North as to developing services in one area only. She noted that there were practical implications of being able to appoint and said she believed there should be services in both the East and West. Lorraine Currie also highlighted that the timescale for this piece of work was short and it may be that further discussion with the North is needed. 

Annie Ingram explained that after feedback from Ken Mitchell, the key issues were value for money and the model itself, and stated that the North were not as supportive of it as the Allergy proposal.

Caroline Selkirk summed up that the group had agreed to stabilise the service and that a decision by NoS not to invest may have implications of service equity. This will need to be addressed but NoSPG may be able to propose another means of achieving equity.
AP:
Annie Ingram and Lorraine Currie to discuss the North view on the
PID/HIV proposal
Lastly Caroline Selkirk thanked Lorraine Currie for doing this work in a short period of time. 
Item 6.
YEAR 3 REGIONAL PROPOSALS

6.1
North of Scotland
Annie Ingram noted that the paper is in draft form and has been created in order to fit their logic model. The cross-system staff approach reflects the fact that, for example, a dietician may be employed in support of a number of different services. 

The proposed bid gives more attention to remote and rural areas to ensure island colleagues feel sufficiently catered for. 

There is an emerging network in General Surgery of Childhood but there remains an issue around emergency surgery. 

Annie Ingram noted that the Argyll & Bute CHP allocation had been ring fenced but had not yet been resolved.

AP:
Annie Ingram and Heather Knox to resolve Argyll & Bute CHP 
funding issue and advise SG
Caroline Selkirk asked the NDPIG if there were any questions in relation to the bid for the North.
Edward Doyle asked a general question regarding equipment and NDP funding, noting that it comes into the Critical Care bid and was in the West bid in relation to diabetes. Sharon Adamson explained that the West’s request for insulin pump funding has since been taken out.

Caroline Selkirk explained that discussions had taken place in regard to funding of insulin pumps at the previous NDP Sub-group meeting of 13 November 2009, where it was decided it was not within NDP’s remit. The policy context had been set out in a letter by Shona Robison to Boards on 27 October 2009 and re-circulated to the Sub-group on 18 November 2009 by Lucy Colquhoun. 
Deirdre Evans sought clarification as to whether the figures for Allergy and PID/HIV were included in the North’s bid.

Annie Ingram explained that the figures were included for Allergy, albeit combined with other posts, but PID/HIV was not included. 
6.2 
South East and Tayside
Myra Duncan explained that the SEAT Year 3 Proposal is a high level document. The bid goes to the Children’s Group w/c 14 December and then to SEAT for final approval in January. It had been created using pan-Scotland proposals, set alongside regional priorities. 

Jackie Sansbury queried whether the pan-Scotland models can still be delivered on a reduced budget and requested a matrix be produced to show proposed versus sought investment. 
Lorraine Currie answered that in relation to PID/HIV, the model could not be delivered as it currently stands. 

Caroline Selkirk suggested that we need to identify the problems for further debate between now and January.
Edward Doyle explained that the process in drawing up SEAT’s bid was that a Reference Group examined the various bid against the anticipated allocation. Bids were then tested to see what exactly was necessary . When reviewing the bids there was considerable thought given to ensuring that the model(s) would still be deliverable and bids were agreed at a level that would ensure deliverability.  
Sharon Adamson highlighted the need for clarity, stating that bids have changed and there is a need to understand the impact if parts have been taken out. 

Caroline Selkirk described how it was the first time that all bids had been put forward and that it was merely a foundation from which to work.
Annie Ingram pointed out that the North’s bid would not be signed off until February as they decided to delay, knowing that additional processes would be gone through. Whilst she does not expect change, she cannot guarantee there will not be any.
Caroline Selkirk explained that it was a continual process and that the money would not be signed off yet. The next Sub-group meeting on the 6 January would allow for greater debate, ahead of further discussion on the 27 January 2010. There was a possibility that more meetings in January would have to take place.
AP:  SG to organise a meeting prior to 27 January to discuss Cancer    
           investment
AP:
Lead of each pan-Scotland working group to consider proposed 
investment (and confirm with regions) and advise NDPIG whether 
this is viable 

AP: 
SG to create a matrix of proposed pan-Scotland spend for NDPIG 
sign off
AP: 
SEAT to submit a more detailed Year 3 Proposal
6.3.
West of Scotland
Heather Knox noted that the West’s bid is still in draft status but that they have tried to follow the template provided. She also suggested that it may need to be reviewed in light of Annie Ingram’s work. 
Heather acknowledged that Argyll & Bute’s allocation is still for discussion with Annie.  She also explained that the WoS bid has been calculated on a 100% basis with a plan to phase spend to 90%.

Lucy Colquhoun asked for clarification in relation to the West’s funding for Rheumatology and Deirdre Evans added that it had previously been ranked highly. Heather Knox explained that Jamie Redfern had planned to use money from another source. Caroline Selkirk asked that this be annexed in the bid in more explicit terms. 
AP: 
Jamie Redfern to provide information on Rheumatology 
investment plans and budget

Edward Doyle asked what costings were used for consultant time and it was agreed that standard salary costs, previously issued from Derek Lindsay, should be used. 
Myra Duncan raised a query in relation to Lanarkshire and the funding of social care workers in the CR/CF/LTV bid. Asking whether they were employed by NHS and sought clarification on the mechanics of these appointments. 
AP:
Heather Knox to make clear in bid how the West plan to employ 
Social Care workers

. 

Item 7.

CANCER UPDATE
Annie Ingram presented an update on Cancer, including emerging thoughts on the structure and scope of the MSN. In addition, she presented a draft paper that outlined the emerging requirements and investment to date A meeting has been planned for 9 December 2009 to discuss this further and reminded members that it is more important to get the model right, than to agree a bid at this stage. Annie highlighted a number of the pan-Scotland investments have been identified but not necessarily costed and this needs to be addressed in addition to whatever investment is in each region. She said that the MDT Programme Manager should be a recurring cost, although the current postholder has been appointed on a fixed-term basis until future requirements have been scoped. 

Annie stated that the emerging total is £1.56 million but that this figure does not reflect the number of items without costs attached and suggested that an earmark of £2m is the likely requirement. 

Caroline Selkirk noted that the complexity of the work goes beyond the scope of NDP process adding that the memorandum of understanding and establishment of the governance for the MSN is very important. Caroline confirmed that any figures would be an estimate to facilitate financial planning.

Jim Beattie queried the shared care arrangement and how much clinical involvement there had been in discussion between Grampian and Edinburgh. 

Annie Ingram explained that there had been no discussion between the two centres and there were issues surrounding the question of how many children would be transferred to Edinburgh. 

Caroline Selkirk recapped that the Cabinet Secretary has made a commitment and that the Clinical Leads’ Memorandum of Understanding and the creation of the project board should progress matters. She added that Annie Ingram’s model was good and helped give the group an understanding of what was needed. Caroline Selkirk noted that the burden on Annie Ingram was significant and that this needed to be addressed.

John Froggatt observed that we need to be able to offer assurance to the Cabinet Secretary that NDP commitments will be met. Annie Ingram replied that all clinicians needed, however, to be involved in the process and that the work should sit under the auspices of the MSN and not CATSCAN.

It was emphasised that there is still no agreement regarding which sub-specialties should belong in Edinburgh and which in Glasgow. The MDT needs to have this discussion and Heather Knox pointed out that to take things further, the appointment of the independent MSN chair should happen urgently.

John Froggatt explained that the two possible candidates need to be discussed with the Chief Medical Officer and put to the Cabinet Secretary. As yet, the conversations had not taken place. He noted that it is a lengthy process and suggested that it would be completed by March/ April. John Froggatt added that the appointment of an individual would likely increase workload and that further discussions should take place in relation to what work Annie Ingram can take on and the need for support for Wendy Croll. 

David Simpson noted that the prime determinant of patient longevity is early diagnosis and expressed concerns that this was not being covered by the proposals He stressed that primary care is key and if it is not dealt with, secondary and tertiary care can be argued endlessly. 

AP: 
Discussions to take place with Annie Ingram, Wendy Croll and 
John Froggatt as to what support is needed for Cancer work

AP: 
Discuss with Chief Medical Officer the two nominations for MSN 
project board chair and make a recommendation to the Cabinet 
Secretary
AP:
Regions to review Cancer costs and investment following 
meeting with cancer group proposed to take place on 13 
January 2010
Item 8.

FINANCE
John Froggatt noted that the draft budget for 2010/11 was not confirmed and that he fully expects further discussions to take place. However, he added that the NDPIG should work on the assumption that the full amount will be available for Year 3. He suggested working with 10% figure for slippage and could not guarantee that more would not be asked for; highlighting that the budget was tight. He emphasised the need to spend the money as quickly as possible in the new financial year but acknowledged the problem of recruiting people into posts.
Caroline Selkirk observed that this was a helpful start in terms of parameters and that it was important to get money dispersed, even if it may have to be recalled. 

Derek Lindsay apologised that the latest financial schedule was tabled late and noted that Cancer was considered under a different paper, so any uncertainties could be dealt with separately. He also expressed the need to see the paper as a refinement process: using ball park figures to build upon to ensure equity. 
Derek drew the group’s attention to the assumptions on page 1.
Myra Duncan noted that SEAT was working on the assumption that Cancer money would be top sliced. It was her understanding that this was decided at the NDP meeting in May because to fund a second principal treatment centre wholly by SEAT boards would exhaust SEAT’s allocation for whole funds; adding that the funding needs to be on a national level as the PTC would be one of two for the whole of Scotland. 
Caroline Selkirk noted that there was agreement that £2 million should be the earmark figure and that the debate was how this should be divided. She added that whilst recollections may differ, a paper had been issued after discussions clarifying that Cancer would be funded on basis of activity and that transitional funding would be available up until 2012, by which time activity flows should have stabilised.
Heather Knox pointed out that there could be disagreement with using the £2 million figure as detail of the breakdown has not been given yet.

Caroline Selkirk stated that Year 3 money cannot be spent until the Cancer figure is agreed and for now, £2 million is as good a figure to work from as possible given the evidence at the moment. 
John Froggatt reminded the group that the Cabinet Secretary and Scottish Government need to be in a position to account for the money and fulfil the commitment. 
Myra Duncan reiterated that the Lothian centre is not region-specific but rather serves a wider area and therefore should be funded nationally.
Sharon Adamson noted that the way in which Cancer is funded makes a significant difference to what remaining money is available and could fundamentally alter bids.

Caroline Selkirk suggested that £500,000 should be ear-marked for pan-Scotland commitments and that this should be deducted from the £2 million ball-park with the remainder divided between the regions. 

Derek Lindsay pointed to some ambiguity as to which elements of the Nephrology and Telemedicine proposal are recurring. 
Derek commented that if Cancer was to be top-sliced it would have a big impact on remaining allocations particularly for the West, who would have a deficit of £500,000.
Caroline Selkirk observed that the West have spent on the basis of 100% funds but are working on the assumption that they have enough slippage to give 10% back; and asked Derek Lindsay if this was the correct approach.

Derek Lindsay directed the group to the figure needed for non-recurring commitments and pointed out that this money needs to be to found from Year 3 funding. He therefore suggested working from a 90% starting point so that 
c. £1 million would be released to cover this cost. 
Caroline Selkirk suggested a meeting take place with Regional Planning Managers, John Froggatt, Lucy Colquhoun and herself to discuss the discrepancies with regard to Cancer funding.

AP:
Heather Knox to confirm which elements of nephrology proposal 
are recurring and non-recurring
AP: 
Confirm what elements of the Telemedicine bid are recurring 
and non-recurring 
AP:
SG to issue electronic copy of latest Financial Schedule for 
comment

AP:
Regions to contact Derek Lindsay with any refinements to 
Financial Schedule
AP:
Derek Lindsay’s paper on Cancer to be formally withdrawn

Item 9.
AOCB
Iain Wallace informed the group that Julie Adams had been appointed to the post of National Facilitator for the Paediatrics Scottish Patient Safety Programme in November. She has had one meeting with the National Group and is developing an Action Plan. 

Jim Beattie notified the group that in relation to the DGH work, the project management role had been filled and the group is planning to meet in late January 2010.

Caroline Selkirk advised the group that there is a provisional date of 12 May 2010 for a Sub-group meeting. She also reminded the group that Quarter 3 reports would be due at the end of January and that templates would be issued shortly.
The group agreed that Year 2 mid-way progress reports could be published on the NDPIG website.

Morgan Jamieson’s information booklet on ‘Care Pathways for Surgical Emergencies’ was presented to the group in hard copy form. It is also available on the NDPIG website. It was agreed that it should be circulated to Clinical Leads as well as Medical Directors.
AP: circulate care pathways document to clinical leads

The next NDPIG meeting will take place on 27 January 2010, 
10 am – 3 pm in Victoria Quay, Conference rooms 4 and 5.
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